Chair’s address:

Kevin

Once again, many thanks to everyone in attendance – members, volunteers, clients, staff and special guests. We sincerely appreciate the time and effort required to be here with us today during this busy time of year.

The board and I are very pleased to be holding this annual general meeting at our NSW headquarters here at Enfield in Sydney, a building with a long history, but one which is also continuing to make history for our clients. Just two months ago a group of young clients and their families and friends met inside at Millie’s Café one evening where they became the first young people with disability to make radio contact with astronauts on the International Space Station.

This amazing event is part of a world-wide education project to stimulate the minds of young people in the fields of science and technology and to promote amateur radio; and reports of this event have also appeared in the UK and the USA.

Those young people will never forget the night they got to talk to astronauts and perhaps some of them will go on to study science, but this very special evening also symbolised Vision Australia’s commitment to the future. Not just the future of these children who were able to make the most of this unique event, thanks to a staff member’s involvement in ham radio, but also the future of Vision Australia in a world where change is a constant and the flexibility to be able to take advantage of opportunities to create a better future is essential. 

Vision Australia is entering a period of change and opportunity as we gradually move towards the introduction of the National Disability Insurance Scheme. There are challenges for us in the development of this recommended scheme, particularly around reductions in block funding to agencies like Vision Australia, and eligibility to the scheme for our clients. However, we have been proactive in providing input for the Productivity Commission and in many other industry forums.

I am proud to chair the board which is not just steering Vision Australia towards the future but guiding active participation in creating that future.

Supports and services are already changing right around Australia, and there is little doubt that this generational change will become a reality. All the indications are that the National Disability Insurance Scheme has bi-partisan support.

We have to continue to do all we can to ensure that Vision Australia can continue to provide services to those with blindness and low vision.

We are part of an organisation which has a proud heritage of 145 years of service, but which must be contemporary and capable of responding to the changing external policy environment in a financially sustainable manner.

Due in part to the negative global financial outlook, and the natural disasters in Australia and our region such as the Queensland floods, this past year has been a very challenging one for many organisations like Vision Australia who rely on raising funds from the community to provide their services. 

Although we ended the financial year with an accounting surplus of $12 million through property sales and the finalization of the SEDA merger, we ended with an operating deficit of $11 million, $6.1 million behind budget due predominantly to lower than expected fund-raising and bequest income.

Gerard will give additional details, but the board, management, and all  our staff have worked hard to develop key strategies to address this operating deficit including tighter control of staffing levels, further improving our efficiency, and an increased focus on our fund raising. Basically it means we can only provide services to a level contingent on the amount of revenue we receive. Vision Australia is a very strong organisation but we will need your support and innovation to become even stronger and deliver services to the increasing numbers of people in our community who are blind or have low vision.

Vision Australia’s particular strength is in understanding needs and demands of those of us who are blind or have low vision but seek independence, choice and participation in the economic and social life of Australia.

Vision’s services allow people like me to make those choices, make a contribution and choose the life we want to lead.
Without access to information – whether that’s through braille, that essential foundation of literacy for those who are blind, or through material produced in preferred alternative formats, through listening to our Vision Australia Radio service or using our information and library services – we would not be able to fully participate in the community. 

Any client of Vision Australia would have their own examples of the independence they’ve gained through our services and the important thing is that our services are all tailored to the individual’s needs and situation. This will hold us in good stead to adapt to the changing service environment we are heading into.
In addition, through our partnership with Blind Citizens Australia, the excellent work of our advocacy team, lobbyists and policy developers, Vision Australia also works hard in advocating for equality of access to education, employment and information, all of which are basic human rights. 

I would now like to outline some of the purposes of the board. Together with my fellow directors, the Vision Australia Board works to ensure the achievement of our vision, mission and objectives. We operate under a charter that clearly outlines the functions and responsibilities of the board and covers a wide range of compliance, risk and reporting obligations.

The board firmly believes that our organisation must be transparent to its members and the wider community. Again, last year’s annual report was judged to be in the Top 10 shortlist of the PricewaterhouseCoopers Transparency Awards – something which we are proud of and which clearly signifies our commitment to providing accessible information over and beyond the conventional reporting requirements.

The Board also has five committees that focus on key aspects of governance. These are the Human Resources Committee, the Audit, Finance and Business Risk Committee, the Client Services Committee, the Property Committee and the Board Development Committee. This year we established a sixth committee, the Vision Australia Radio Committee to oversee the development of a national radio strategy. I wish to thank directors for their energy, willingness and commitment to serving on these bodies that are necessary for our organisation’s growth and wellbeing.

Vision Australia has always worked to overcome the many challenges people with blindness or low vision face and as the past year has shown, the challenges continue, large and small. However, as our client satisfaction ratings now show, 90% of our clients are satisfied with our services and this result is testament to the efforts put in by Vision Australia staff and volunteers at all levels.

The Vision Australia Board guides and oversees an organisation built on the solid foundations of history but that also applies the operational skills required in an ever-changing environment.
Providing vital feedback and advice to Vision Australia is the Client Consultative Framework which operates from a grassroots level through Local Client Groups and Regional Client Committees to the Client Representative Council. This framework keeps us up to date about the variety of challenges our clients face and allows us to see where we need to put more resources where issues are widespread. You will hear more about this soon from CRC Chair Stephen Belbin.
Finally, I would like to thank everyone in the broad partnership that is Vision Australia. Their efforts, commitment and loyalty are valued and together we can meet any challenges ahead. We are united by our passion that people who are blind or have low vision will have access to and fully participate in every part of life they choose.

I now have much pleasure in introducing our CEO, Gerard Menses, who has the responsibility for delivering on the organisation‘s goals and objectives.
